UT 20.03.09  Item 2.1

UNIVERSITY OF TEESSIDE
The following members of the Board of Governors met on
Friday 16th January 2009
Mr S Anderson (Chair)

Mrs E Barnes

Mr T Cawkwell


Mr E E J Haidon

Mrs T Hart



Professor G Henderson

Mr J Irwin



Dr T Murphy

Mr K Robinson


Mrs B Simpson

Mrs A Thain



Mrs J J Thomas

Mr H Ul-Hasnain

The following Officers were in attendance:

Professor C Allan


Professor C Hardcastle

Mr J M McClintock (Secretary)
Professor K L Oglesby

Mr A E Oliver 


Mr M White 

It was noted that apologies had been received from:

Mr P Booth



Mrs P Eccles

Mr N Etherington


Mr C Fleetwood

Mr A MacColl


Mr S Price

Mr P Rowley

As there were insufficient Independent Members present to constitute a quorate meeting, those present agreed to proceed with deliberations on the understanding that any recommendations for “Chair’s Action” would require ratification at the next scheduled meeting of the Board.

To facilitate reference, the following report of discussion and recommendations follows the Board’s standard referencing system, with the addition of the asterisk * to indicate the status of the record.

UT 2115*
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Mrs Thain, a Board Member of One North East, declared an interest in matters relating to investment in Darlington, recorded as Minute UT 2122*.
UT 2116*
AGREEMENT ON MINUTES



It was AGREED:

1. To approve as an accurate record the Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of the Board held on 17 October 2008.

2. To approve as an accurate record the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Board held on 
14th November 2008.

3. To approve as an accurate record the Minutes of the Autumn Conference of the Board held on 14th November 2008.

UT 2117*
TEESSIDE BUSINESS SCHOOL



It was NOTED:

1. That, further to Minute UT 2114, the Vice-Chancellor had provided the Board with a note of the actions taken following the presentation by the Dean of the Teesside Business School.

2. That the Business School Advisory Council is providing particular assistance in the production of the School Development Plan.

3. That an Assistant Dean with responsibility for marketing and student recruitment had been appointed, bringing the Senior Management Team of the School up to its full complement.
4. That further work has taken place on articulating the School’s objectives, the “unique selling points”, and the design features of the School’s undergraduate review.

It was AGREED:

5.
To ask the Secretary to arrange a further presentation by 
the Dean of the Teesside Business School at the 2009 
Autumn Conference.

UT 2118*
NATIONAL PAY BARGAINING



It was NOTED:

1. That, further to Minute UT 2113, the Board remains concerned at the level of the emerging national pay claim.
2. That the Vice-Chancellor will keep Members informed about national developments.
UT 2119*
FINANCIAL FORECASTS 2008-2012



It was NOTED:

1. That, at its last meeting, the Board had agreed that the Chair of the Resources Committee would approve the “2008” Financial Forecasts, on the understanding that Officers would present a paper at the next meeting of the Board.  (Minute UT 2112)
2. That the Forecasts assume pay awards at 3% per annum, and £1m per annum growth, sufficient to fund some developments agreed during the annual planning process.

3. That the Forecasts incorporate the loss of grant by 2011-2012 of £2m for “ELQs” – i.e. students studying for an award no higher than one which they had already achieved.
4. That the Forecasts assume an operating surplus in 2008-2009 of £8.1m.

It was AGREED:

5. To endorse the Financial Forecasts for 2008-2012 as submitted to the HEFCE.

UT 2120*
IMPACT OF RECESSION



It was NOTED:

1. That, subsequent to Minute UT 2092, the Vice-Chancellor had prepared a further paper setting out the potential impact of the economic recession on the University.

2. That the University already has in place a series of performance monitoring/management processes/systems geared to alerting Management to issues and difficulties as they arise.

3. That the University is observing some impact of the recession on a small number of part-time programmes.

4. That there are some indications that external professionals are finding it less easy to engage with the University due to their own recession-generated difficulties.

5. That reductions in interest rates had led to a full-year loss of £450,000 in interest receivable.

6. That current increased levels of public expenditure are expected to be mirrored after 2010 by cutbacks in public expenditure.

7. That a consequence of the recession is already resulting in a trend for ‘stronger’ fields of applicants for advertised vacancies.
8. That the Vice-Chancellor has initiated a number of internal reviews, with a view to reducing costs and improving efficiency.

9. That the Vice-Chancellor’s Executive has continued to determine policy priorities aimed at securing the University’s core contracts/activities, including the creation of a new and extended Marketing and Student Recruitment Department, and the launch of a major institutional ‘academic portfolio review’ process.
10. That, with the involvement of the Resources Committee, a Treasury Management Review has been undertaken.

11. That an external communications strategy is being developed detailing the various significant ways in which the University is supporting the local and regional economy.

12. That the Vice-Chancellor will be circulating his paper to University staff, inviting comments.

It was AGREED:

13. To endorse the steps being taken by the Vice-Chancellor.

14. To ask Members to advise the Secretary of any additional steps that could be taken to ensure that the University responds appropriately to the operating environment caused by the recession.

UT 2121*
HEALTH AND SPORT SCIENCE BUILDING – CONTRACT



It was NOTED:

1. That the Board had agreed in principle to construct a building adjacent to the Centuria Building to support the School of Health and Social Care and the School of Social Sciences and Law.

2. That, following Stage 1 construction tenders, two firms had been invited to tender for the 2nd stage, and that interviews had been held on 22 December 2008 by a panel including representatives of the Board, the VCE, University Managers with relevant expertise, and external consultants.

It was AGREED:

3. To appoint Morgan Ashurst to construct the new building adjacent to the Centuria Building.

UT 2122*
DARLINGTON DEVELOPMENTS



It was NOTED:


1.
That extensive discussions had been held regarding the 


development of a University building in Darlington.


2.
That the Governors of Darlington College are 




considering the allocation of space on the site of the 



College as a location for the University building.


3.
That the University’s solicitors have been advising on the 


legal position of the University regarding the Darlington 


development.

4. That the University is seeking to obtain a licence for its own use of the design already produced by architects.

It was AGREED:

5. To re-affirm the full commitment of the Board to the development of a University building in Darlington. 

UT 2123*
BUILDING SCHOOLS FOR THE FUTURE : SPONSORING ACADEMIES AND TRUSTS


It was NOTED:

1. That, at its October 2008 meeting, the Board had begun to consider the implications for the University of the changed national policy and local education strategic environment regarding University engagement with local school Academies and Trusts.  (Minute UT 2084 refers).

2. That, subsequent to the October 2008 meeting, Officers had held further discussions with a number of local authorities, the Department of Children, Schools and Families, and the Schools Commissioner.

3. That an internal Steering Group has been established to advise on and oversee any potential University involvement in Academy and Trust developments, and that the Deputy Chair of the Board is a Member of this Steering Group.
4. That the following criteria had been established as a strategic framework for engagement with Academies and Trusts:
a. That the development fits with the University’s strategic objectives of supporting schools and other education providers across the Tees Valley and beyond.

b.
That the Academy/Trust development is set within a clear and coherent local authority strategy for school improvement.

c.
That a core aim for a new school is transformational and innovative.

d.
That the proposed Academy/Trust subject specialism fits with both University strengths in subject discipline(s), and the University’s capacity to be involved. 

e.
That there is a school sector partner as part of a University partnership to develop the school.

f.
That there has been open and transparent sharing of change plans across the community.

g.
That stakeholders – local community, parents, school staff, other schools and colleges in the local authority -are supportive.
5. That, guided by those criteria, the University is involved in discussions about the requests that the University:

a. Be lead sponsor for an Academy to replace Thornaby Community School in the Borough of Stockton-upon –Tees (with partners being the local authority, Stockton Riverside College, and Stockton 6th Form College). 
b. Be lead sponsor for an Academy to replace Freeborough  Community College in the Borough of Redcar and Cleveland (with partners being the local authority, Redcar and Cleveland College, and Prior Pursglove 6th Form College).
c. Be a co-partner for a single 11-16 Trust School to replace Hall Garth and King’s Manor Schools in the Borough of Middlesbrough (with the Macmillan Academy as the lead partner).
d. Be a supporter of the Manor College Trust School in the Borough of Hartlepool (led by Hartlepool VI Form College).

6. That the Board had been advised of the responsibilities entailed in being a ‘lead sponsor’ – i.e. the University taking  on full responsibility for setting up the new Academy with funding provided directly by Central Government.

7. That there would be significant initial resource implications for the University in terms of providing appropriate leadership, project management, governance input, and academic advice.

8. That, in order to establish the new partnerships, Management had established a budget of £400,000 over the period February 2009 to September 2010.
It was AGREED:

9.
To proceed as prospective lead sponsor for an Academy to replace Thornaby Community School.   
10.
To proceed as prospective lead sponsor for an Academy to replace Freeborough  Community College.
11.
To proceed as prospective co-partner for a single 11-16 Trust School to replace Hall Garth and King’s Manor Schools.
12.
To proceed as prospective supporter of Manor College Trust School.
UT 2124*
2008 RESEARCH ASSESSMENT EXERCISE



It was NOTED:

1. That the University had submitted to be assessed in six “units” of the Research Assessment Exercise.

2. That the outcomes of the 2008 Research Assessment Exercise (RAE) had been announced in December 2008.

3. That over two-thirds of the research assessed had been recognised as of international quality, one third as ‘internationally excellent’, and some classed as ‘world leading’.

4. That the outcomes had led to positive movement for the University in research-oriented league tables, but that the outcomes in terms of institutional funding were not yet known.
It was AGREED:

5. To ask the Secretary to express to the research community the Board’s appreciation of the progress signified by the outcomes of the 2008 Research Assessment Exercise.

UT 2125*
QAA INSTITUTIONAL AUDIT


It was NOTED:

1. That the periodic Institutional Audit by the Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education is scheduled to be held in December 2009.

2. That, prior to the Audit visit, a ‘University Briefing Paper’ and a ‘Student Written Submission’ would be sent to the QAA.

3. That the University submission is being overseen by a project group reporting to the Institutional Audit Committee.

UT 2126*
MEMBERSHIP OF ACADEMIC BOARD/REVIEW OF OPERATION OF ACADEMIC BOARD


It was NOTED:

1.
That the Academic Board had established an Action Plan to ensure implementation of the recommendations resulting from the review of the Academic Board facilitated by KPMG.

2.
That the Academic Board had taken the opportunity of the comprehensive review of its operations to reconsider its membership.

It was AGREED:

3.
To confirm the Deputy Vice-Chancellors as ex-officio 
Members of Academic Board.

4.
To delete one seat in the category of “Senior Academic Manager” of the Schools (retaining that constituency with one representative rather than two).
4. To add the Dean of the Graduate Research School as an ex-officio Member of the Board.  
5. To delete one of the “open” seats for academic staff (i.e. the seats not restricted to the academic staff of one of the six schools), retaining that “open” constituency with one representative rather than two.
UT 2127*
RESOURCES COMMITTEE – 14 JANUARY 2009



It was NOTED:

1. That the Committee had received reports on:

-
Financial Forecasts 2008-2012 (UT 2119 refers)

-
Treasury Management

-    Students’ Union Accounts 2007-2008 and Budget 
     2008-2009

-
Annual Transparency Review
-
Building Improvement Programme 2008-2009

-
Appointment of contractors for the Health and Sports Science Building

-
The Darlington Project

UT 2128*
AUDIT COMMITTEE – 10 NOVEMBER 2008


It was NOTED:

1. That the Committee had received reports on:

-
Appointment of internal auditors

-
Model financial memorandum with HEFCE

-
Annual Audit Committee Report and Return to HEFCE 2007-2008

-
Annual Report and Accounts 2007-2008

-
Internal Audits
-
Internal Audit Strategy and Annual Plan 2008-2010

UT 2129*
PRESIDENT’S ITEMS



It was NOTED:

1. That the Students’ Union had established induction arrangements for students joining the University mid-way through the academic year.

2. That the post of Education Advisor in the Students’ Union has been advertised.

3. That the Students’ Union Advice Centre has recently been refurbished.

4. That the Students’ Union is making a significant contribution to the success of University Open Days.

5. That the President will report on sports developments in his next report to the Board.

UT 2130*
VISIT OF CHAIR OF HEFCE



It was NOTED:

1. That the Chair of the HEFCE had visited the University.

UT 2131*
INVESTORS IN PEOPLE



It was NOTED:

1. That the Vice-Chancellor had been informed that the University had retained Investors In People status.

2. That the report of the Investors in People re-assessment will be considered by the Employment Policy Committee.

UT 2132*
HIGHER EDUCATION FUNDING



It was NOTED:

1. That the Chief Executive of HEFCE had written to Vice-Chancellors stating that full-time undergraduate recruitment in 2009-2010 should not exceed the level of actual admissions in 2008-2009 plus any additional student numbers allocated for 2009-2010.

2. That the announcement had been factored into the current University planning process.

UT 2133*
SCHEDULE OF MEETINGS AND EVENTS



It was NOTED:

1. That the following times have been provisionally scheduled for meetings of the Board

Friday 20 March 2009
3.00pm

Friday 8 May 2009

3.00pm

Friday 17 July 2009

3.00pm

Friday 16 October 2009
3.00pm

Friday 20 November 2009
9.00am

2. That the 2009 Academic Awards Ceremonies will take place from Tuesday 24 November 2009 to 
Friday 27 November 2009; and that the Graduation Dinner will take place on the evening of 
Thursday 26 November 2009 (to which partners are also invited).

3. That the Chairman has asked the Secretary to consult Members regarding the timing of meetings of the Board.
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